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ARTICLE 1 - PURPOSE AND SCOPE 
 
1.01  The purpose of this Agreement is: 
 
 (a)  to establish terms and conditions of employment and related matters 
for employees covered by this Agreement; 
 
 (b)  to establish a procedure for final settlement of differences 
concerning the interpretation, administration, application or alleged violation 
of any of the provisions of this Agreement without stoppage of work. 
 
1.02 This Agreement applies to all employees of the Company covered by the 
certification order of the Canada Industrial Relations Board(CIRB) dated January 
14, 1992 and as may be amended by the CIRB from time to time. 
 
1.03  The Company acknowledges the Union as the sole bargaining agent for 
employees covered by this Agreement. 
 
1.04  The Company agrees that during the life of this collective agreement, it 
will not assign bargaining unit work to non-bargaining unit employees or 
contractors to the extent that it will result in the layoff of a bargaining unit 
employee, and the Union agrees that the Company retains the right to contract 
out bargaining unit work. 
 
1.05 Where this Agreement calls for notice to the Company, notice shall be 
sufficient if mailed to the Company’s Regional Human Resources Manager. 
 
1.06  Where this Agreement calls for notice to the Union, notice shall be 
sufficient if mailed to the National Representative of the Union at 1077 St. 
George Blvd., Suite 440, Moncton, New Brunswick  E1E 4C9. 
 
1.07 Employees will have the right to choose either French or English as the 
language to be used in all matters relating to the application of the grievance 
and Arbitration Procedure set out in Article 28 of this Agreement. However, the 
French version of this Agreement will be considered an unofficial version, and 
the English version will govern in the event of dispute. 
 
 
ARTICLE 2 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS 
 
2.01  The Company has and shall retain the exclusive right to manage its 
business and direct its working forces in the most economical manner possible.  
The Company has the right to hire, discipline and discharge for just cause, and 
promote employees in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.  These 
rights and authority are abridged or limited only by the express provisions of 
this Agreement.  The foregoing shall not be deemed to exclude other rights of 
management not specifically set forth herein. 
 
2.02  The Company reserves the right to require a medical examination of any 
present or future employee at any time by a medical practitioner of the 
Company's choosing, and to require certification from a medical practitioner 
that the employee or applicant for employment is physically fit to perform the 
duties of the job in question. 
 



 
ARTICLE 3 - DISCRIMINATION 
 
3.01  The Company will not discriminate against an employee because of 
membership in the Union or activity authorized herein on behalf of the Union or 
for exercising his/her rights under the Canada Labour Code or as provided by 
this Agreement. 
 
3.02  The Company and the Union agree that they will not threaten, intimidate or 
unlawfully discriminate in the workplace against any employee for reasons of 
race, national or ethnic origin, colour, religion, age, sex (including pregnancy 
and childbirth), marital status, family status, disability (as under the 
Canadian Human Rights Act), a conviction for which a pardon has been granted or 
political affiliation with a legitimate political party. 
 
 
ARTICLE 4 - UNION DUES DEDUCTION 
 
4.01  The Company agrees to deduct from the wages of each employee in the 
bargaining unit the monthly union dues (or the equivalent thereof) as specified 
by the Union. 
 
4.02  The Company agrees that the regular dues deductions will be made from each 
pay. 
 
4.03  The Company agrees to remit the amounts deducted to the Secretary-
Treasurer of the National Union before the end of the calendar month in which 
the deduction was made, together with the following information about each 
employee: 
 
  (a)  job title 
  (b)  home address 
  (c)  region 
  (d)  regular earnings 
  (e)  dues deduction made 
  (f)  classification 
  (g)  status (workers' compensation, LTD, etc.) 
 
 The Company agrees that a copy of the monthly report accompanying the 
 union dues will be sent to the President of the Local Union. 
 
4.04  The Company will cease to deduct dues when an employee is assigned to a 
position not covered by this Agreement except when an employee is assigned to an 
acting or temporary management position for any period of less than thirty (30) 
consecutive days. 
 
4.05  The Secretary-Treasurer of the local Union will notify the Company of the 
amount of regular monthly dues and of any changes in that amount.  At least 
thirty (30) days notice of any change in the amount to be deducted by the 
Company shall be provided in writing. 
 
4.06  The Company agrees to include the amount of union dues paid by each 
employee on the employee's T-4 slip. 



 
 
ARTICLE 5 - UNION REPRESENTATION 
 
5.01  The Union agrees to notify the Company in writing of the names of its 
officers, chief stewards, stewards and bargaining representatives and to inform 
the Company in the same manner of any changes.  A union officer, chief steward 
or steward shall not act as such until the Company has been notified of his/her 
appointment but thereafter, the Company shall conduct all its dealings with the 
Union through these designated representatives. 
 
5.02  The National Representative of the Union representing employees covered by 
this Agreement may attend and participate in union-management meetings as 
necessary.  He/she shall not conduct union activities with or meet with 
employees during working hours unless with the permission of the appropriate 
general manager or the general manager's designate. 
 
5.03  Before entering Company property, the National Representative shall clear 
his/her visit and the areas of Company property he/she may visit with the 
appropriate general manager or the general manager's designate.  Such permission 
will not be unreasonably withheld. 
 
 
ARTICLE 6 - DEFINITIONS 
 
"day":   a calendar day unless otherwise stated in a  
  particular article. 
 
"division":   each of Edmundston, Fredericton, Miramichi, Saint John, 
Moncton and Bathurst is considered a division for the purposes of this 
Agreement. Employees working in smaller offices or outlying areas are considered 
to be working in the division to which he/she reports.  The Company agrees that 
it will not change the division to which any employee reports without mutual 
agreement with the Union. 
 
"employee":   an employee in the bargaining unit and covered  
   by the provisions of this Agreement. 
 
"full-time employee":   an employee who is hired to work  
forty (40) hours per week on a regularly scheduled basis and whose employment is 
reasonably expected to continue for more than six (6) months, although such 
employment may be terminated earlier by action on the part of the Company or the 
employee. 
 
"part-time employee":   an employee who is hired to work  
fewer than forty (40) hours per week on a regularly scheduled basis and whose 
employment is reasonably expected to continue for more than six (6) months, 
although such employment may be terminated earlier by action on the part of the 
Company or the employee. 
 
"week": any period of seven (7) consecutive days 



 
 
ARTICLE 7 - PROBATIONARY EMPLOYEES 
 
7.01  An employee shall be considered to be a probationary employee until he/she 
has been employed by the Company in the bargaining unit for a period of six (6) 
months.  During the period of probation, the employee's suitability for 
permanent employment will be assessed by the Company. 
 
7.02  At any time during the period of probation, an employee may be released by 
the Company if the Company judges the employee unsuitable for permanent 
employment.  In the event a probationary employee grieves his/her release, the 
Company shall only be required to show that it acted reasonably in judging the 
employee unsuitable for permanent employment with the Company. 
 
 
ARTICLE 8 - SENIORITY 
 
8.01   
 
(a)  The seniority and seniority dates of employees who are working in the 
bargaining unit on January 1, 2000 shall be established by the total length of 
service with the Company, including service with their most recent predecessor 
employer, and shall be in accordance with the seniority list in effect on 
January 1, 2000. 
 
(b) The seniority and seniority dates of employees who are entering or re-
entering the bargaining unit after January 1, 2000 shall be established by their 
total length of service in the bargaining unit since date of hire or re-hire.  
For greater clarity, previous service in the bargaining unit will not be counted 
as seniority for employees who are re-entering the bargaining unit. 
 
8.02  The Company agrees that in matters relating to filling vacancies and/or 
new jobs through job posting, and selection of employees for layoff and recall, 
where ability and qualifications are relatively equal, seniority will be the 
determining factor. 
 
8.03  If two or more employees have the same seniority date, the eldest shall be 
deemed to have the most seniority. 
 
8.04  The Company will prepare and post on appropriate Company bulletin boards, 
on January 1 and July 1 of each year, a list showing the seniority of employees.  
One copy of this list will be sent to the President of the local Union. 
 
 
ARTICLE 9 - JOB POSTING 
 
9.01  When selecting employees to fill bargaining unit vacancies and newly 
created positions within the bargaining unit, the Company will recognize 
seniority, ability and qualifications.  Where ability and qualifications are 
relatively equal, the senior employee will be selected. 
 



9.02  The Company agrees to post, for a period of fifteen (15) days, in all 
offices where employees work, a notice of every bargaining unit vacancy and/or 
newly created position within the bargaining unit.  The notice will specify the 
minimum qualifications required for every vacancy and/or newly created position 
along with the expiry date.  Applications received after the expiry date will 
not be considered. 
 
9.03  Any employees with more than twelve (12) months continuous experience in 
his/her present position with the Company may apply for a posting.  When, in the 
judgment of the Company, there are no suitable applicants, the Company may 
consider an employee with less than the required number of months in his/her 
present position or alternatively, at the discretion of the Company, may 
advertise the position outside the Company and hire a new employee to fill the 
position. 
 
9.04  The Company shall send a copy of any posting to the President of the Local 
Union at the same time as the posting is sent to the various offices of the 
Company. The Company further agrees that, within seven (7) working days of its 
selection, the Local Union President will be notified, in writing, of the 
successful candidate for the posting. 
 
9.05  An unsuccessful applicant will have ten (10) days from the date of the 
selection within which to discuss the selection with Human Resources and, if 
he/she decides to do so, to file a grievance at Step Two of the grievance 
procedure. 
 
9.06  The Company will not be required to award a posting to an applicant where 
the position in question is in a division other than the division from or in 
which the applicant works, unless the applicant is prepared to cover all the 
expenses he/she will incur in connection with any necessary move. 
 
9.07  The Union agrees that the Company has the right to temporarily fill 
vacancies and newly created positions when, in the Company's judgment, it 
becomes necessary to do so while this job posting and selection procedure is 
being followed.  
 
 
ARTICLE 10 - LAYOFF, RECALL AND TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT 
 
10.01  When any condition arises which reduces the workload to the extent that, 
in the Company's opinion, there must be a reduction in the size of the workforce 
and a layoff cannot be avoided, the provisions of this Article shall be applied. 
 
10.02  In order to minimize the need to lay off full-time employees, the Company 
will endeavour to combine existing part-time jobs where possible, having regard 
to customer service, to make full-time jobs. 
 
10.03  Notice of layoff will be given in accordance with the provisions of the 
Canada Labour Code. 
 



10.04  When the company decides to reduce the full-time workforce in a 
particular classification in a division, the most junior full-time employee in 
that classification in the division affected shall have the right to displace 
the most junior full-time employee in another classification in the same 
division on the conditions that the displacing employee has the ability and 
qualifications to do the work of the employee he/she is displacing and that 
he/she is senior to the employee being displaced.  If the employee whose 
position is being eliminated is unable to displace another employee in the 
division, he/she will be laid off subject to the provisions of Article 8.02.  If 
he/she is able to displace another employee, the displaced employee will be laid 
off subject to the provisions of Article 8.02. 
 
10.05  A full-time employee being laid off will be entitled to displace the most 
junior part-time employee in his/her division at the time of layoff.  However, 
should the full-time employee choose not to take an available part-time 
position, he/she will be laid off. 
 
10.06  Part-time employees will be laid off in accordance with the provisions of 
Article 8.02 by division. 
 
10.07  The Company agrees that it will not contract out work normally done by 
members of the bargaining unit if there are employees on the recall list with 
the ability and qualifications to do the work in question and, if necessary, the 
willingness to travel or relocate at his/her own expense to the location of the 
work. 
 
10.08  When the full-time bargaining unit workforce is being increased in a 
particular division and there is a recall list in that division, employees on 
the list will be recalled for work in reverse order of layoff subject to having 
the ability and qualifications to perform the work in question to the 
satisfaction of the Company. 
 
10.09  Following layoff, recall rights for regular employees will be maintained 
for a period of twelve (12) months.  It is the responsibility of each laid off 
employee to keep his/her division office informed as to his/her correct address 
and telephone number.  Recall notices will be delivered to employees by courier 
or registered mail.  If an employee fails to inform his/her supervisor or 
general manager within three (3) days of receiving a recall notice that he/she 
is returning to work, and if he/she fails to return to work on the appointed day 
(which shall be no sooner than fifteen (15) days from the date the recall notice 
was mailed or delivered to the employee by the Company), his/her name shall be 
struck from the recall list and he/she shall have no further claim to seniority 
or recall rights. 
 
10.10 An employee who is to be laid off has the choice of taking the layoff and 
retaining recall rights or having his/her employment terminated and taking 
severance pay in return for giving up his/her recall rights.  Severance pay will 
be dependent on length of service with the Company and will be calculated on the 
basis of pay per year of service at the employee's regular hourly rate in effect 
at the date of layoff, prorated for part years of service and with a maximum 
payout of 78 weeks: 
 
  Length of service   Pay per year of service 
 
  less than five years  two (2) weeks 
  five to ten years   three (3) weeks 
  more than ten years  four (4) weeks 



 
An employee will have a period of fourteen (14) days from the date he/she is 
notified of his/her layoff to advise Human Resources as to his/her choice.  Any 
employee who does not indicate his/her choice to Human Resources within this 
time period will be deemed to have elected layoff rather than termination. 
 
10.11  An employee who has elected to remain on the recall list will be 
permitted to continue his/her participation in the medical and group life 
insurance programs during the time he/she remains on the recall list on the 
condition that the employee prepays to the Company, prior to the commencement of 
the layoff, all applicable premiums for the twelve (12) month period.  Any 
premiums unused (due to recall or being struck from the recall list) will be 
repaid to the employee. 
 
 
ARTICLE 11 - HOURS OF WORK 
 
11.01 a)The standard hours of work per week shall be forty (40) hours on the 
basis of a five (5) day week.  The standard hours of work per day shall be eight 
(8) consecutive hours per day.  The company shall have the right to schedule the 
working hours of the employees to meet the business needs, provided however, 
that all regular hours scheduled outside of the period from 7 a.m. to 9 p.m., 
Monday to Saturday and all regular hours scheduled on Sunday will be paid at a 
rate equal to the employees normal hourly rate plus 10% of that hourly rate. 
 

(b) An employee and his or her manager may mutually agree to work up to 10 
hours per day at the basic pay provided that the maximum of 80 hours at basic 
pay is worked in any pay period. 
 
11.02  Any regularly scheduled shift (apart from alternate arrangements made 
pursuant to 11.01) of other than 8:00 a.m. -5:00 p.m. Monday - Friday will be 
assigned on a rotational basis to all employees in the work group affected.  An 
employee shall not be required to work such a shift for more than five (5) 
working days at a time. 
 
11.03  Apart from the circumstances of shift rotation referred to in Article 
11.02, all employees shall have two (2) consecutive days of rest each week, 
unless mutually agreed between the employee and his/her supervisor. 
 
11.04  At least seven (7) days' notice, in writing, shall be given by the 
Company to an employee whose scheduled shift is to be changed, except when it is 
necessary to schedule an employee to work due to unforeseen circumstances.  
Where the Company is unable to provide at least seven (7) days' notice (except 
in unforeseen circumstances), the employee shall be paid on an overtime basis 
for the hours worked on the first day of the changed shift. 
 
11.05  Unless otherwise mutually agreed between the employee and the Company, 
the meal period for an employee shall be one hour (unpaid). 
 
11.06  An employee who works on Christmas Eve or New Year's Eve shall be paid 
two and one-half times his/her regular hourly rate for all time worked between 
the hours of 5 p.m. and midnight.  A separate overtime premium will not be paid 
even if the hours worked constitute overtime for the employee. 
 
 



ARTICLE 12 - OVERTIME 
 
12.01  All hours worked in excess of eight (8) hours in a day or forty (40) 
hours in a week shall be paid at one and one-half times the employee's regular 
hourly rate except in the case of alternate arrangements established pursuant to 
Article 11.01 where overtime will only be paid for hours worked in excess of 
forty (40) hours in a week.  For the purpose of this Article, paid sick leave 
will be considered time worked. 
 
12.02 An employee who is designated to be "on call" during his/her normal off 
hours will be paid an "on call" allowance for each day, or portion thereof, that 
they are designated as "on call" in the amount of $32.00 per day. 
 
12.03  An employee who is called out to work overtime which is not continuous 
with his/her regular shift shall be paid a minimum of three (3) hours at his/her 
regular hourly rate. 
 
12.04  An employee who works overtime after midnight shall have his/her next 
scheduled shift reduced to the extent necessary to ensure that the employee has 
eight (8) hours rest between the end of the overtime period and the start of 
his/her next scheduled shift.  When the overtime immediately precedes his/her 
next scheduled shift or if the Company requires the employee to commence his/her 
next scheduled shift without eight (8) consecutive hours off the job, the length 
of his/her shift shall be reduced by an amount of time equivalent to the 
overtime hours worked between midnight and 8 a.m.  The employee will be paid on 
a straight time basis for any time on his/her next scheduled shift from which 
he/she is excused because of working overtime after midnight. 
 
12.05  The opportunity to work overtime shall be equitably distributed among 
those normally performing the work to be done. 
 
12.06  All overtime work shall be voluntary except that the Company reserves the 
right to require employees to work overtime when insufficient volunteers are 
forthcoming.  This right of the Company to require that employees work overtime 
is limited as follows: 
 
 (a)  no employee shall be required to work overtime in excess of eight (8) 
hours per week, except in the event of emergency; 
 
 (b)  no employee shall be required to work overtime in excess of sixteen 
(16) hours per month, except in the event of emergency. 
 
12.07  Where possible, an employee will be given at least one (1) hour 
notification before the end of his/her shift if he/she is required to work 
overtime at the conclusion of the shift. 
 
12.08 In lieu of payment for overtime worked, employees may choose to take time 
off.  When the employee chooses this option, the following conditions shall 
apply: 
 

(a)  time off will be granted at the rate of time and one-half for hours 
worked beyond forty (40) hours per week; 
 
(b)  no more than 5 days may be banked; 
 
(c)  all time must be taken within sixty (60) days of the time worked; 
 



(d)  all time must be mutually agreed upon with the supervisor; 
 
(e)  overtime days may not be used to extend vacation, unless agreed upon 
by the supervisor. 

 
12.09  A meal period shall be authorized in connection with overtime work and, 
provided the time taken does not exceed twenty (20) minutes, this time shall be 
considered a part of the time worked. 
 
12.10 When an employee works overtime for two (2) hours or more either at the 
beginning or at the end of his/her regular shift, he/she will be allowed an 
overtime meal allowance in a reasonable amount, not to exceed $15.00, if a 
receipt for the cost of the meal is provided by the employee. 
 
 
ARTICLE 13 - WAGE ADMINISTRATION 
 
13.01  The basic rates of pay for the employees covered by this Agreement shall 
be as set forth in the wage schedules in Appendix A attached hereto and forming 
part of this Agreement. 
 
13.02  New employees having experience useful to the Company, or experienced 
former employees, may be hired or rehired at starting rates which take into 
consideration the value of their experience in the position in which they are to 
be employed. 
 
13.03  Increases in rate of pay which an employee would have received had he/she 
been on the job shall be made effective while he/she is absent due to illness, 
injury or any leave taken under Article 18 so long as the total period of 
absence does not exceed six (6) months. 
 
 
ARTICLE 14 - PENSION 
 
14.01  The Company agrees that there will continue to be a pension plan in place 
for the benefit of the employees, and that the Company's financial contribution 
to the pension plan will not be reduced below current levels. 
 
 
ARTICLE 15 - HOLIDAYS 
 
15.01 The following are recognized as paid holidays: 
 

New Brunswick Day New Year's Day 
Labour Day Good Friday 
Thanksgiving Day Victoria Day 
Remembrance Day Canada Day 
Christmas Day Boxing Day 
 

Plus 2 floater days to be taken at any time mutually agreeable between the 
employee and his or her manager. 
 
15.02  When a day listed in 15.01 falls on a Saturday or Sunday, the Company 
will choose another day to be observed as the paid holiday and the day upon 
which the paid holiday would otherwise have fallen shall be deemed to be a 
normal work day. 
 



15.03  An employee who would normally be at work on the paid holiday but who is 
not required to work that day will be paid holiday pay (a normal day's pay for 
that employee).  An employee who is absent from work without the approval of 
his/her supervisor on the paid holiday will not be paid holiday pay. 
 
15.04  If an employee is required to work and does work on a paid Holiday, he or 
she will have the following options: 
a) Holiday pay plus time and one-half for the hours actually worked. 
 
b) Holiday pay plus the overtime compensating pay for the actual time worked (ie 
4 hours compensating pay for an 8 hour shift worked)plus an additional day off 
with pay at a time to be mutually agreed between the employee and his or her 
manager. 
 
15.05  Where a paid holiday occurs during an employee's vacation, the employee 
will not receive holiday pay for that holiday but will be permitted to take an 
additional day off with pay, at a time to be mutually agreed between the 
employee and his/her supervisor. 
 
 
ARTICLE 16 - VACATIONS 
 
16.01  The vacation year is the period January 1 to December 31. 
 
16.02  Entitlement to vacation leave and vacation pay is earned through time 
worked from an employee's date of hire or anniversary date to December 31 in 
each year.  Entitlement is as follows: 
 
Time Worked Vacation Pay 
 
less than one year one day for each 4% 
 month worked 
 
one year, but less two weeks 4% 
than three years 
 
three years, but less three weeks 6% 
than ten years 
 
ten years, but less four weeks 8% 
than 15 Years 
 
Fifteen years five weeks 8% 
 
 
16.03  For employees with one (1) or more years worked, vacation pay entitlement 
is the applicable percentage of the previous vacation year's earnings or the 
applicable number of weeks of vacation times the same number of weeks of current 
earnings, whichever is greater.  Where an employee’s vacation pay exceeds their 
regular earnings, the extra vacation pay will be paid to the employee no later 
than March 30 of each year. For employees with less than one (1) year worked, 
vacation pay entitlement is 4% of the employee's earnings in that less than one 
(1) year period. 
 



16.04  The following will count as time worked for the purpose of determining 
entitlement to vacation leave and vacation pay:  child care leave, bereavement 
leave, sick leave, absence while in receipt of short-term disability benefits, 
and absence while in receipt of workers' compensation benefits and vacation 
leave. No vacation leave or vacation pay will be granted or payable in relation 
to any period of absence in excess of 12 consecutive months. However, employees 
on approved absences will continue to be credited for service and seniority 
during the period of the absence. 
 
16.05  All earned vacation is to be taken before December 31 of the vacation 
year following the year in which it was earned, and cannot be accumulated or 
deferred to the following vacation year. 
 
16.06  The scheduling of vacations will continue to be handled on a divisional 
basis in accordance with the general principle that seniority will determine 
vacation selection.  Unless otherwise agreed by a majority of the employees in a 
division, initial vacation selections by seniority will be limited to two (2) 
weeks for each employee until all employees have selected two (2) weeks; 
employees entitled to more than two (2) weeks of vacation may then select the 
balance of their vacation entitlement by seniority. 
 
16.07  During the school vacation period, each employee will be limited to a 
maximum of two (2) weeks of vacation in order to ensure that all employees have 
the opportunity to take vacation during the summer months.  If any summer 
vacation weeks remain after all employees in a division have had the opportunity 
to take two (2) weeks in the summer, employees entitled to additional vacation 
may take in excess of two (2) weeks in the summer, picking in accordance with 
seniority. 
 
16.08  An employee proceeding on vacation may, upon request, receive advance pay 
up to the amount the employee would normally receive on any pay days which occur 
during the vacation, provided such request is made at least ten (10) days prior 
to the date on which the vacation is scheduled to commence. 
 
16.09  When an employee becomes ill or meets with an accident while on vacation 
and advises the Company of this immediately, the Company may reschedule all or 
any part of the vacation if, in the judgment of the Company, the circumstances 
warrant.  If the decision is made to reschedule the vacation, due consideration 
will be given to the wishes of the employee concerning the timing of the 
rescheduled vacation. 
 
16.10 An employee who resigns, is dismissed or is laid off shall be granted 
vacation pay as follows: 
  (a)  if all earned vacation has been taken, the employee shall be 
paid 4% of earnings from the January 1 immediately preceding the date of 
resignation, dismissal or layoff to the date of resignation, dismissal or layoff 
(6% of earnings if the employee has completed six (6) consecutive years of 
employment at the date of resignation, dismissal or layoff); 
 
  (b)  if some or all of the annual vacation has not been taken, the 
employee shall be paid any balance owing on account of vacation pay already 
earned (but not paid) plus 4% of earnings from the January 1 immediately 
preceding the date of resignation, dismissal or layoff to the date of 
resignation, dismissal or layoff (6% of earnings if the employee has completed 
six (6) consecutive years of employment at the date of resignation, dismissal or 
layoff). 
 



 
ARTICLE 17 - SICK LEAVE AND GROUP INSURANCE BENEFITS 
 
17.01  Full-time employees unable to work due to illness or injury will be 
indemnified for lost earnings within the limitations contained in this Article. 
 
17.02  For absences from work of less than two (2) weeks in duration, or for the 
first two (2) weeks of a longer absence, an employee's regular pay will be 
continued as though he/she was working his/her regularly scheduled shifts. 
 
17.03 For absences longer than two (2) weeks in duration, employees are eligible 
to receive benefits pursuant to the short-term disability insurance program.  
This program applies until an employee has been absent for a total of seventeen 
(17) weeks. Please refer to Appendix “C”. 
 
17.04  In the case of either Company-paid sick leave or short-term disability 
insurance, proof of illness or injury sufficient to prevent an employee from 
working, in a form satisfactory to the Company, may be required by the Company 
in its discretion.  Satisfactory proof may include a requirement for a medical 
examination by a doctor appointed by the Company. 
 
17.05  In the event the Company decides to turn over administration of the 
short-term disability insurance program to an outside administrator, compliance 
with the rules and procedures established by that administrator will be a 
condition precedent to eligibility for benefits. 
 
17.06  For absences longer than seventeen (17) weeks in duration, employees are 
eligible to receive benefits under the long-term disability insurance program, 
which is fully administered by the insurer. 
 
17.07 The Company agrees that during the term of this agreement it will not 
diminish the general level of group benefits currently provided to employees 
including but not limited to disability benefits (short term as per clause 17.03 
and Long term), life insurance (including AD&D), and health(including 
prescription drugs, vision and dental care). 
 
 
ARTICLE 18 - CHILD CARE LEAVE 
 
18.01  Every employee who has completed six (6) months of continuous service 
with the Company is entitled to and shall be granted child care leave in 
accordance with the provisions of the Canada Labour Code. 
 
 
ARTICLE 19 - PERSONAL LEAVE 
 
19.01  Subject to operational requirements, the Company will grant time off 
(unpaid) to any employee for legitimate personal reasons.  The employee shall 
give his/her supervisor reasonable notice when such time off is needed and shall 
limit the duration to no more than three (3) consecutive days.  Normally no more 
than one employee may be absent for any reason at any one time. 
 
19.02  The Company will continue its practice of permitting employees to take 
time off with pay to attend appointments for medical examinations, so long as 
the examinations are scheduled as closely as possible to either end of the 
employee's shift or during the employee's lunch break and the employee does not 
make unreasonable use of this privilege. 



 
 
ARTICLE 20 - BEREAVEMENT LEAVE 
 
20.01  The Company will indemnify employees against loss of pay and benefits for 
regularly scheduled shifts missed on a maximum of five (5) days immediately 
following the death of the employee's spouse (including common-law spouse), 
parent, child (including adopted child), sister, brother, father-in-law, mother-
in-law, and any relative permanently residing in the employee's household or 
with whom the employee permanently resides. 
 
20.02  The Company will indemnify employees against loss of pay and benefits for 
regularly scheduled shifts missed on a maximum of three (3) days immediately 
following the death of the employee's parent's spouse (including common-law 
spouse), father-in-law's spouse (including common-law spouse), and mother-in-
law's spouse (including common law spouse). 
 
20.03  Employees will be granted one (1) day off with basic pay to attend the 
funeral of a sister-in-law, brother-in-law, aunt, uncle, grandfather, 
grandmother, or when requested to act as a pallbearer. 
 
20.04  The Company may extend the periods of bereavement leave provided in 
20.01, 20.02 and 20.03 up to two (2) days when, in the opinion of the Company, 
sufficient travel is involved to justify an extension. 
 
 
ARTICLE 21 - WITNESS AND JURY DUTY 
 
21.01  The Company will indemnify employees against loss of pay and benefits for 
regularly scheduled shifts on account of absence due to jury duty or witness 
duty (in cases where the employee is under subpoena in court proceedings), and 
any employee so indemnified will, in turn, remit any fees received on account of 
such service as a juror or witness to the Company. 
 
 
ARTICLE 22 - TIME ALLOWANCE (UNION BUSINESS) 
 
22.01  The Company shall pay for reasonable time spent during normal working 
hours on Company premises for employees, stewards and officers when involved in 
grievance meetings with management. 
 
22.02  The Company will grant time off with pay for two (2) employees on the 
Union bargaining committee, for collective bargaining with the Company.  This 
time off with pay is limited to face-to-face, direct bargaining with the Company 
until the date that a new collective agreement is signed or a legal 
strike/lockout position is reached. 
 
22.03  Subject to operational and other business requirements, the Company will 
grant leave of absence without pay, as requested by the Union, for employees to 
attend a national union conference or other union conference or union 
educational seminar. 
 
22.04  Requests for leave under Article 22.03 must be submitted to the Company, 
in writing, at least ten (10) working days in advance.  A reply will be provided 
within one (1) week of receipt of the request. 
 



22.05  An employee granted a leave under this Article shall accumulate seniority 
while on such leave.  While on such leave, the Company will continue to pay the 
employee his/her regular salary or wage and the Union shall reimburse the 
Company for the actual costs, including the salary or wage, benefit costs and 
any other employment related costs. 
 
 
ARTICLE 23 - CLOTHING AND TOOLS 
 
23.01  The Company will supply or make available to those full-time employees 
deemed necessary by the Company, on an as needed basis, the following:  
  -four (4) long sleeve shirts 
  -three (3) pairs of pants 
  -one (1) summer jacket 
  -one (1) winter jacket or one (1) pair winter coveralls 
  -safety glasses 
  -hard hat with chin strap 
  -rain suit 
  -lineman gloves 
  -winter gloves 
  -summer coveralls 
  -boot liners 
  -one (1)pair of overshoes 
 
23.02  Employees will be responsible for the cleaniness and repair of all such 
apparel. 
 
23.03 The Company will compensate employees to a maximum of $200.00 per calendar 
year towards the receipted cost of safety boots. 
 
23.04  The Company will replace employees’ clothing damaged under unusual job 
conditions.  
 
23.05  When an employee leaves the employ of the Company, he/she must return to 
the Company, from any clothing provided under this Article, any removable patch 
or crest which has on it the Company's name, logo or any other markings 
identifying it with the Company. 
 
23.06 The Company shall continue its practice of deciding what tools are 
required for the job and supplying them to employees.  The Company shall, in its 
judgment, replace tools which become obsolete or worn out.  Each employee shall 
be responsible to the Company for all tools assigned to him/her.  
 
23.07 Employees covered by this agreement are eligible to participate in the 
Rogers Employee Computer Purchase Plan subject to the terms and conditions of the 
plan. The company retains the right to modify or discontinue this program at its 
discretion. 
 
 
ARTICLE 24 - HEALTH AND SAFETY 
 
24.01  The Company, the Union and the employees acknowledge their shared 
responsibilities in matters of health and safety, and agree to adhere to the 
provisions of Part II (including any regulations) of the Canada Labour Code - 
Occupational Safety and Health. 
 



24.02  There is and will continue to be a safety committee or safety 
representative in each workplace in accordance with the provisions of Part II of 
the Canada Labour Code. 
 
24.03 There will be a Provincial safety committee which shall include one (1) 
member from each of the committees referred to in Article 24.02 who is a member 
of this bargaining unit. 
 
24.04  The parties recognize that employees have the right to refuse dangerous 
work.  Any employee wishing to exercise this right shall inform his/her 
supervisor and a member of his/her safety committee (or safety representative) 
and shall proceed pursuant to the provisions of Part II of the Canada Labour 
Code. 
 
24.05  Work in extreme weather conditions or in the dark will be handled in 
accordance with Company policy, which recognizes the importance of the judgment 
of individual employees in matters affecting their own safety. 
 
 
ARTICLE 25 - TRAVEL TIME 
 
25.01  Travel time on Company instructions shall be governed as follows: 
 
  (a)  normally, travel time will be during normal working hours and 
paid for at straight time; 
 
  (b)  when an employee is required to travel during off-normal 
working hours, he/she will be paid at a rate of time plus one half for all time 
spent travelling; 
 
  (c)  if the travel under paragraph (b) is to an out-of-town location 
for a course of instruction, the employee will be paid on a straight time basis. 
 
 
 
ARTICLE 26 - TRAVEL EXPENSES 
 
26.01  An employee required to travel on Company business will be reimbursed for 
expenses incurred by him/her in accordance with Company policy, which provides 
for reimbursement of reasonable expenses for meals, accommodation and mileage.  
A travel expense report must be submitted to the employee's supervisor for 
approval and transmission to the accounting department. 
 
26.02  Meal reimbursement:  Actual cost incurred supported by a receipt.  All 
employees will be expected to use their own judgment as to what is a reasonable 
cost. 
 
26.03  Accommodation:  Actual cost incurred of approved hotel/motel room rental.  
In most cases, the room is to be billed to the Company.  It will be the 
responsibility of the employee to ensure that billing arrangements have been 
made.  If the bill is paid by the employee, the receipt must be included with 
the travel expense report. 
 
26.04  Mileage:  A mileage rate of $.30 per kilometre will be paid to employees 
who are authorized to drive their own vehicles on Company business. 
 
 



ARTICLE 27 - DISCIPLINE 
 
27.01  No employee shall receive a written reprimand or warning, be suspended or 
be dismissed, except for just cause. 
 
27.02  Whenever a meeting between the Company and an employee is held for the 
purpose of imposing discipline, or to investigate a matter which could result in 
the discipline of that employee, a union steward will be present where possible. 
 
27.03  The Company agrees to give as much prior notice as possible of the 
meeting referred to in Article 27.02 to the steward or chief steward concerned. 
 
27.04  The Company agrees to provide the employee and, if requested by the 
employee, his/her steward, with written notification of the imposition of a 
suspension or dismissal and the reasons therefor, at the time of imposition or 
as soon thereafter as possible. 
 
27.05  The Company agrees that it will not rely on those elements of an 
employee's disciplinary record that are in excess of thirty (30) months old.  
However, all disciplinary measures on an employee's record may be relied upon 
until a period of thirty (30) months has elapsed without any additional 
disciplinary measures being taken against that employee. 
 
 
ARTICLE 28 - GRIEVANCE AND ARBITRATION PROCEDURE 
 
28.01  "Grievance" shall mean a statement in writing that is submitted in 
accordance with the applicable procedure contained in this Article and which 
sets out any difference relating to the interpretation, application, 
administration or alleged violation of any provision of this Agreement. 
 
28.02  "Day", for the purposes of this Article, shall mean any day that is not 
Saturday, Sunday or one of those holidays described in Article 15 of this 
Agreement. 
 
28.03  "Grievor" shall mean the employee(s) concerned, the Union or the Company 
as the case may be. 
 
28.04  It is agreed that a final and binding settlement of all grievances shall 
be arrived at in accordance with the terms of this grievance and arbitration 
procedure. 
 
28.05  Before presenting a grievance, an employee shall first discuss the matter 
with his/her immediate supervisor.  If the employee is not satisfied with the 
supervisor's reply, a grievance may be advanced in accordance with the steps set 
out in this Article. 
 
28.06  No grievance will be considered where the circumstances giving rise to it 
were known or ought reasonably to have been known by the grievor more than ten 
(10) days before the filing of the grievance. 
 
28.07  Step One:  The grievance shall be given to the employee's immediate 
supervisor.  The employee may have the assistance of a steward in preparing and 
presenting the grievance.  The supervisor shall give his/her reply in writing 
within five (5) days of his/her receipt of the grievance. 
 



28.08  Step Two:  If the grievor is not satisfied with the supervisor's reply, 
or if a reply has not been given,  the grievance may be referred to the General 
Manager or his/her designate.  This referral shall be made no later than five 
(5) days after the expiration of the five (5) day period for reply at Step One.  
A meeting with respect to the grievance will be convened by the General Manager 
or his/her designate within five (5) days after the referral of the grievance to 
Step Two.  The meeting will be attended by the General Manager (or his/her 
designate), the grievor, a steward, and anyone else any party considers could 
assist in resolving the matter in issue.  The General Manager or his/her 
designate shall give his/her reply in writing within five (5) days after the 
Step Two meeting has been held. 
 
28.09  Step Three:  If the grievor is not satisfied with the reply of the 
General Manager or his/her designate, or if a reply has not been given, the 
grievance may be referred to the Vice-President or his/her designate.  This 
referral shall be made no later than five (5) days after the expiration of the 
five (5) day period for reply at Step Two.  A meeting with respect to the 
grievance will be convened by the Vice-President or his/her designate within 
five (5) days after the referral of the grievance to Step Three.  The meeting 
will be attended by the Vice-President (or his/her designate) and the National 
Representative of the Union, and anyone else any party considers could assist in 
resolving the matter in issue.  The Vice-President or his/her designate shall 
give his/her reply in writing within five (5) days after the Step Three meeting 
has been held. 
 
28.10  A Union grievance or a Company grievance shall be submitted at Step 
Three, to the Vice-President of the Company or the National Representative of 
the Union respectively, within ten (10) days of when the circumstances giving 
rise to the grievance were known or ought reasonably to have been known by the 
party grieving.  The Step Three meeting and reply to the grievance shall be in 
accordance with the provisions of Article 28.09. 
 
28.11  When a grievance is under negotiation through a representative of the 
Union, the Company will not attempt to settle the grievance with the employee 
involved without prior notice to that Union representative.  No grievance shall 
be considered settled without the concurrence of that Union representative. 
 
28.12  Failing settlement at Step Three of the grievance procedure, a grievance 
may be referred to arbitration within twenty (20) days of receipt of the reply 
at Step Three. 
 
28.13  The parties agree that in most cases, arbitrations will be heard by 
single arbitrators, appointed by agreement of the parties.  However, both 
parties reserve their right to require the appointment of a three-person 
arbitration board. 
 
28.14  The party referring a grievance to arbitration shall, in accordance with 
the time limits set out in 28.12, give written notice of the referral to the 
other party and shall indicate in the notice whether a single arbitrator or 
three-person board is desired.  If the referring party selects a single 
arbitrator, the notice shall contain the name of the suggested arbitrator.  If 
the referring party suggests a three-person board, the notice shall contain the 
name of that party's nominee to the board. 
 



28.15  The party receiving notice of the referral of a grievance to arbitration 
must respond in writing to the notice within five (5) days of receiving it.  If 
arbitration by single arbitrator has been suggested, and the receiving party 
agrees, the receiving party shall so indicate in its response, and shall 
indicate agreement with the arbitrator proposed by the referring party or 
suggest another arbitrator for consideration by the referring party.  In the 
event of agreement on arbitration by single arbitrator but disagreement on the 
arbitrator suggested by the referring party, the parties shall have a further 
five (5) days to agree on the appointment of an arbitrator, and shall make every 
effort to agree on an arbitrator who can hold the hearing within thirty (30) 
calendar days of appointment.  If agreement on an arbitrator is not reached 
within this further five (5) day period, either party may apply to the Minister 
of Labour for the appointment of an arbitrator. 
 
28.16  If the referring party has suggested arbitration by a three-person board, 
the receiving party shall indicate in its response within the time limit set out 
for response in Article 28.15 the name of its nominee to the board.  If the 
receiving party wishes arbitration by three-person board, it shall so indicate 
to the referring party within the time limit for response set out in Article 
28.15 and shall indicate in its response the name of its nominee to the board.  
The referring party shall then have five (5) days from its receipt of the 
response to name its nominee to the board, and the nominees shall have a further 
five (5) days within which to agree on the appointment of a board chair.  The 
nominees shall make every effort to agree on a chair who can hold the hearing 
within thirty (30) calendar days of appointment.  If agreement on a chair is not 
reached within this further five (5) day period, either nominee may apply to the 
Minister of Labour for the appointment of a chair. 
 
28.17  Each party shall be responsible for its own expenses (including the cost 
of its nominee in the case of a three-person board) and the parties shall share 
equally the compensation and expenses of the single arbitrator (or board chair). 
 
28.18  If advantage of the provisions of this Article has not been taken within 
the time limits specified herein, the grievance shall be deemed to have been 
abandoned and cannot be reopened.  Time limits in this Article may be extended 
only by mutual written agreement between the Company and the Union. 
 
 
ARTICLE 29 - UNION EXPENSES 
 
29.01  Unless otherwise specified in this Agreement the Union shall bear the 
expenses incurred by its own representatives in attending meetings contemplated 
by this Agreement, and all joint expenses incurred in respect of such meetings 
shall be borne by the parties in equal shares. 
 
 
ARTICLE 30 - BULLETIN BOARD 
 
30.01  The Company will provide a bulletin board in each division for use by the 
Union for posting of Union meeting notices and other notices of general 
information pertaining to Union activities.  All posted material shall first be 
authorized by the Vice-President, Human Resources. 
 
 



ARTICLE 31 - TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE 
 
31.01  The Company and the Union agree that sections 52, 54 and 55 of Part I of 
the Canada Labour Code shall apply to the parties to this Agreement during its 
term. 
 
 
ARTICLE 32 - STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS 
 
32.01  The Union agrees there will be no strikes and the Company agrees there 
will be no lockouts, except as permitted by the provisions of the Canada Labour 
Code. 
 
32.02  The words "strike" and "lockout" shall have the meanings given the words 
in the Canada Labour Code. 
 
 
ARTICLE 33 - BARGAINING PROCEDURE 
 
33.01  When notice to bargain is given pursuant to the provisions of Article 
34.01 of this Agreement, the parties shall meet, through their designated 
bargaining representatives, within twenty (20) days to exchange proposals, 
unless a later date is mutually agreed.  It is understood that the agreement to 
exchange proposals is not intended to limit either party's ability to later 
amend or add to its original proposals. 
 
33.02  No agreement resulting from collective bargaining shall be deemed to have 
been concluded until it is in writing and signed by the authorized 
representatives of the Union and the Company. 
 
33.03  The Company and the Union will share equally the cost of printing the new 
collective agreement in English and French. 
 
 
ARTICLE 34 - DURATION, RENEWAL and VALIDITY 
 
34.01 This Agreement shall take effect the 1st day of January, 2003, and shall 
remain in full force and effect until the 31st day of December, 2005, and from 
year to year thereafter unless written notice to bargain is given by either 
party to the other during the four (4) month period immediately preceding the 
expiry of this Agreement. 
 
34.02  In the event that any provision of this Agreement is held to be contrary 
to the provisions of any law now in effect or hereinafter enacted, this 
Agreement shall be amended by agreement of the parties to make it conform to the 
requirements of any such law. 
 
34.03  Once notice to bargain has been given, this Agreement will continue in 
effect unless terminated in accordance with the provisions of the Canada Labour 
Code. 
 
 



IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed 
by their duly authorized representatives this      day of                 , 
2004, at Saint John, New Brunswick. 
 
 
Rogers Cable Communications Inc. 
 
 
 
____________________________________ 
 
  
 
____________________________________ 

THE COMMUNICATIONS, ENERGY AND 
PAPERWORKERSUNION OF CANADA and its 
LOCAL 875 
 
____________________________________ 
 
____________________________________ 
 
____________________________________ 
 



 
 
APPENDIX “A” – WAGES 
 
Service Tech 3% 3% 3% 

Step 2002 1/1/2003 1/1/2004 1/1/2005 
1 14.58 $   15.02 $   15.47 $   15.93 
2 15.34 $   15.80 $   16.27 $   16.76 
3 15.87 $   16.35 $   16.84 $   17.34 
4 16.53 $   17.03 $   17.54 $   18.06 
5 17.07 $   17.58 $   18.11 $   18.65 
6 17.72 $   18.25 $   18.80 $   19.36 
7 18.47 $   19.02 $   19.59 $   20.18 
8 19.48 $   20.06 $   20.67 $   21.29 

 
Maintenance 
Tech 3%+$0.50 3%+$0.50 3%+$0.50 
Step 2002 1/1/2003 1/1/2004 1/1/2005 

1 14.58  $   15.52   $   16.48   $   17.48  
2 15.34  $   16.30   $   17.29   $   18.31  
3 15.87  $   16.85   $   17.85   $   18.89  
4 16.53  $   17.53   $   18.55   $   19.61  
5 17.07  $   18.08   $   19.12   $   20.20  
6 17.72  $   18.75   $   19.81   $   20.91  
7 18.47  $   19.52   $   20.61   $   21.73  
8 19.48  $   20.56   $   21.68   $   22.83  

 



 
Head End 
Tech  3% 3% 3% 

Step 2002 1/1/2003 1/1/2004 1/1/2005 
1  $   14.58   $   15.02   $   15.47   $   15.93  
*  $   17.08   $   17.52   $   17.97   $   18.43  
     

2  $   15.34   $   15.80   $   16.27   $   16.76  
*  $   17.84   $   18.30   $   18.77   $   19.26  
     

3  $   15.87   $   16.35   $   16.84   $   17.34  
*  $   18.37   $   18.85   $   19.34   $   19.84  
     

4  $   16.53   $   17.03   $   17.54   $   18.06  
*  $   19.03   $   19.53   $   20.04   $   20.56  
     

5  $   17.07   $   17.58   $   18.11   $   18.65  
*  $   19.57   $   20.08   $   20.61   $   21.15  
     

6  $   17.72   $   18.25   $   18.80   $   19.36  
*  $   20.22   $   20.75   $   21.30   $   21.86  
     

7  $   18.47   $   19.02   $   19.59   $   20.18  
*  $   20.97   $   21.52   $   22.09   $   22.68  
     

8  $   19.48   $   20.06   $   20.67   $   21.29  
*  $   21.98   $   22.56   $   23.17   $   23.79  

* Includes $2.50 Skills Premium   
 



APPENDIX “B” – TECH LIST 
Name Business Title  Name Business Title 

Carr,Gary A Headend Technician  Douthwright,Adam R Service Technician 
Couturier,Pierre  Headend Technician  Duguay,Troy Service Technician 
Fanjoy,Norman Headend Technician  Ferron,Robert  Service Technician 
Morin,Jean-Luc Headend Technician  Fillmore,Peter Service Technician 
Pelletier,Rejean Headend Technician  Fitzpatrick,Joseph Service Technician 
Gray,Robert System Planner  Galley,Tyson Service Technician 
Arsenault,Gilles  Maintenance Tech  Garrett,William Service Technician 
Barry,Morris  Maintenance Tech  Gionet,Marc Service Technician 
Bartlett,Robert Maintenance Tech  Hache,Pierre R Service Technician 
Boulter,Kevin Maintenance Tech  Jacques,Dean B Service Technician 
Brewer,Troy Wilder Maintenance Tech  Jones,Dwayne Service Technician 
Cloutier,Daniel Maintenance Tech  Lagace,Albert Jr. Service Technician 
Collier,Michael Maintenance Tech  Lane,Matthew Service Technician 
Despres,Michel Maintenance Tech  Lanteigne,Maurice Service Technician 
Gaudet,Roland Maintenance Tech  Leblanc,Richard Service Technician 
Kelly,Timothy Maintenance Tech  Legacy,Denis Service Technician 
Lapointe,Bruno Maintenance Tech  Leger,Brian Service Technician 
Leblanc,Armand Maintenance Tech  Levesque,Nancy Service Technician 
MacCallum,Cory L Maintenance Tech  Long,Gregory Joseph Service Technician 
Mallais,Michel Maintenance Tech  Macaulay,Mark A Service Technician 
McDevitt,Mark Maintenance Tech  MacPhee,Stephen Service Technician 
Morris,Andre Maintenance Tech  MacPherson,Andrew Service Technician 
Normand,Serge Maintenance Tech  Mallet,Dany Service Technician 
Pembleton,Jamie Maintenance Tech  Marini,Marcel Service Technician 
Roussell,Andre  Maintenance Tech  Matheson,Norman Donald  Service Technician 
Savoie,Emilien Maintenance Tech  Mazerolle,Brian Service Technician 
Snodgrass,James Maintenance Tech  McDonald,Andre Service Technician 
Turgeon,Marco Maintenance Tech  McKinley,David Service Technician 
Alley,James Henry Service Technician  Melanson,Simon Service Technician 
Archer,Douglas  Service Technician  Normand,Jean-Marc  Service Technician 
Aris,Daniel Service Technician  Ouellette,Alain Service Technician 
Arseneault,Eric  Service Technician  Ouellette,Mark L.J Service Technician 
Audet,Michel Jean-Louis  Service Technician  Paul,Kevin Service Technician 
Auffrey,Marcel Service Technician  Piccini,Richard R Service Technician 
Berube,Rock Service Technician  Richard,Robert Service Technician 
Bishop,Wayne Service Technician  Roy,Clermont Service Technician 
Beshara,Kevin Service Technician  Roy,Stephane Service Technician 
Bourgeois,Paul Service Technician  Saunderson,Jeff Service Technician 
Bourque,Louis Emile  Service Technician  Savoy,Kevin Service Technician 
Carr,Christopher Service Technician  Scott,Timothy Service Technician 
Coburn,Stephen Service Technician  Talebi,Behnam Service Technician 
Colford,Ralph Service Technician  Turgeon,Jacques  Service Technician 
Connelly,John Service Technician  Valley,Marco Service Technician 
Cyr,Dale Service Technician  Wheaton,Terry Service Technician 
Daigle,Guy Service Technician  Wright,Terry Service Technician 
Davidson,James  Service Technician    
 



APPENDIX “C” - SHORT TERM DISABILITY POLICY 
 
Coverage for this benefit is provided by Rogers Cable. 
 

ELIGIBILITY 
 
All permanent full-time employees with at least one (1) full calendar month of 
continuous service on the first day of absence due to illness or an outside of 
work accident are entitled to benefits as per the following schedule: 
 

LENGTH OF SERVICE 100% WAGES 66 2/3 WAGES 
Less than 3 months 1 week --- 
3 months but less than 1 
year 

2 weeks 15 weeks 

1 year but less than 2 years 3 weeks 14 weeks 
2 years but less than 3 
years 

4 weeks 13 weeks 

3 years but less than 4 
years 

8 weeks 9 weeks 

4 years but less than 5 
years 

10 weeks 7 weeks 

5 years but less than 6 
years 

12 weeks 5 weeks 

6 years but less than 7 
years 

14 weeks 3 weeks 

7 years but less than 8 
years 

16 weeks 1 week 

8 years or more 17 weeks --- 
 

SUCCESSIVE DISABILITIES 
 
Successive absences from work are considered to be in the same period of 
disability unless separated by: 
 
1) one (1) month, if they resulted from unrelated causes; 
2) three (3) continuous months, if they result from the same or related 

causes. 
 
In the case where disability is due to an occupational injury, this policy 
cannot apply.  Occupational injuries fall under the jurisdiction of Workplace 
Health, Safety and Compensation Commission (WHSCC), formerly Workers’ 
Compensation Board (WCB). 
 
Claims must be filed immediately with the WHSCC to facilitate prompt issue of 
claim cheques.  All employees should inform their supervisor immediately of any 
occupational injury. 
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LIMITATIONS 
 
Payments will not be made under this policy for any period of disability: 
 
- for any occupational injury; 
- during which you are not under the regular care of a doctor or; 
- during which you engage in an occupation or employment for wage or profit, 

other than rehabilitative employment, or; 
- beyond the normal retirement age (65 years old). 
 
The payment of benefits can only cease on the date of layoff or separation when 
the disability started within the two months preceding this date, and that 
notice of layoff or separation was given prior to the beginning of the 
disability.  In all other situations relating to layoff or separation, benefits 
must be paid for the lesser of the duration of the disability or 15 weeks. 
 
Weekly indemnity benefits, which begin to be paid prior to age 65, will continue 
until the employee has received a total of at least 15 weeks of benefits or 
until the employee is no longer disabled or retires, whichever comes first. 
 

PROCEDURE 
 
Employee’s responsibilities: 
 
- To notify your supervisor promptly that you will be unable to report for 

work. 
- To obtain proper medical care to ensure rapid and complete recovery. 
- To provide medical evidence of your disability if requested. 
- To comply with company requests to furnish additional medical information 

and/or to be examined by a physician designated by the company. 
- To inform the Company of the address and telephone number as to where you 

can be reached during your absence, if different from your residence. 
 
 
Note:  Failure to comply with these responsibilities shall constitute just 
cause for termination of benefit payments. 



 
APPENDIX “D” 
 

 
 
 
January 8, 2004 
 
Letter of Understanding 
 
Mr. Ervan R. Cronk 
Communications, Energy and Paperworkers Union of Canada 
Local 875 
Suite 440, 1077 St. George Blvd. 
Moncton, N.B. 
E1E 4C9 
 
Dear Ervan: 
 
Re:  Rogers Cable use of Contractors 
 
Further to discussions during contract negotiations concerning Rogers Cable’s use of contractors in New 
Brunswick, this letter serves to clarify the Company’s position on the matter. 
 
Rogers Cable appreciates the concern of the membership with respect to contracting out, and further 
recognizes that the membership acknowledges that Rogers Cable has a right to utilize Contractors, subject 
to Clause 1.04 of the Agreement. 
 
While Rogers Cable is not in a position to commit to any Collective Agreement limitations surrounding its 
use of contractors during the life of this Agreement which may impede the goals of Customer First, we can 
state that it is our intention to utilize contractors primarily in times of cyclical demand where pressure is 
placed on lead times, as well as for vacation and disability coverage, and instances of specific project 
activity. 
 
Through the life of this Collective Agreement, Rogers Cable will fill vacancies in the Service/Installation, 
Maintenance and Head-End Technician categories with bargaining unit personnel. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Ken Marshall 
Vice-President and General Manager 
Rogers Cable – Atlantic Region 
 
 
 



APPENDIX “E” 
 

 
 
 
January 8, 2004 
 
Letter of Understanding 
 
Mr. Ervan R. Cronk 
Communications, Energy and Paperworkers Union of Canada 
Local 875 
Suite 440, 1077 St. George Blvd. 
Moncton, N.B. 
E1E 4C9 
 
Dear Ervan: 
 
Re:  Cable College Certification 
 
 
As discussed throughout negotiations the company is committed to promoting training and development 
initiatives for our employees. Continued advancements in the industry and changes in the delivery 
technologies, require continued efforts towards skills and knowledge development. To that end, the 
company will pay a one-time lump sum amount of $400.00 to a technician upon successful compl etion of the 
Cable College curriculum and achievement of certification of their current classification by January 1, 2005.  
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Ken Marshall 
Vice-President and General Manager 
Rogers Cable – Atlantic Region 
 
 
 



  

 

Company Benefits – Quick Fact Sheet  
Full-time Employees of Local 875  

With less than 2 years of service hired after July 1, 1998 
 

Group Life Insurance 
300% of Regular Annual Earnings to the next highest $1,000.00 Maximum $400,000.00 
For active employees, benefits reduced to 50% at age 65 and/or to flat $5,000.00 upon retirement.  
Coverage terminates January 1 co-incident with or following age 70. 

 
Accidental Death & Dismemberment 

300% of Regular Annual Earnings to the next highest $1,000.00 Maximum $400,000.00 
For active employees, benefits reduced to 50% at age 65 and/or to flat $5,000.00 upon retirement.  
Coverage terminates January 1 co-incident with or following age 70. 

 
Dependent Life Insurance 
Spouse $10,000.00 
Children $5,000.00 

 
Health Care 

Prescription Drugs*: 
 Deductible 

Co-Insurance 
Maximum 
* Plan pays for cost of Generic equivalent only (where exists) unless no 
substitution is written on script by doctor 

None 
80% 

$15,000.00 per year 

Hospital Accommodations  Ward 
Extended Health:  
 Deductible 

Co-Insurance 
Maximum 

None 
80% 

Unlimited 
 Paramedical Practitioners (Acupuncturists, audiologists, 

chiropractors, massage therapists, naturopaths, osteopaths, 
podiatrists, psychologists/social workers, speech therapists) 

Max $500.00 per year per 
practitioner 

 Physiotherapist Maximum $1,000.00 per year 
 Nursing Care  Maximum $10,000.00 per year 
 Hearing Care Maximum $500.00 every 5 years 
 Orthotics Maximum $300.00 per year 
 Vision Care None 
 Medex Travel Assistance Supplement – Out of Country Included 



  

 
Dental Care 
Reimbursement of claims based on current years Fee Guide in effect. 
 Deductible None 
Basic Preventative – common dental expenses       
 Co-Insurance 

Maximum 
80% 

$1,000.00 per year 
Major Restorative – fixed bridges, dentures No Coverage 
Orthodontics No Coverage 

 
Forward Health and Dental Claims 
Liberty Health  
Liberty Health Centre 
3500 Steeles Avenue East 
Markham, ON  L3R 0X4 
 

1-800-COVERME 
1-800-268-3763 

WWW.COVER-ME.COM 
Email: Call-Centre.mailbox@Health.LMIG.Ca 

 
Short Term Disability 
For absences longer than two weeks in duration employees are eligible for the following based on 
service to maximum of 17 weeks 

Service 100% Wages 66.66% Wages 
Less than 3 months 1 week Nil 
3 months – 1 year 2 weeks 15 weeks 

1 – 2 years 3 weeks 14 weeks 
2 – 3 years 4 weeks 13 weeks 
3 – 4 years 8 weeks 9 weeks 
4 – 5 years 10 weeks 7 weeks 
5 – 6 years 12 weeks 5 weeks 
6 – 7 years 14 weeks 3 weeks 
7 – 8 years 16 weeks 1 weeks 
8 years plus 17 weeks N/A 

 
Long Term Disability 
66 2/3% on first $2,250.00 of Monthly Earnings + 50% of the Balance. Maximum $6,000.00 
Benefits commence after 120 days of continuos disability and continue to a maximum age of 65. 

 
 
 
 
 
The above summary provides a small overview about the Rogers Benefits Plan. If  you require further details regarding 
your Benefit Plan, or if you have questions, please contact your local Human Resources representative.  
 
In the event of a discrepancy between the answers provided in this summary, and the terms and conditions of the 
Rogers Benefits Plan, the actual terms and conditions shall apply. 



  

 

Company Benefits – Quick Fact Sheet  
Full-time Employees of Local 875  

With more than 2 years of service 
 

Group Life Insurance 
300% of Regular Annual Earnings to the next highest $1,000.00 Maximum $400,000.00 
For active employees, benefits reduced to 50% at age 65 and/or to flat $5,000.00 upon retirement.  
Coverage terminates January 1 co-incident with or following age 70. 

 
Accidental Death & Dismemberment 

300% of Regular Annual Earnings to the next highest $1,000.00 Maximum $400,000.00 
For active employees, benefits reduced to 50% at age 65 and/or to flat $5,000.00 upon retirement.  
Coverage terminates January 1 co-incident with or following age 70. 

 
Dependent Life Insurance 
Spouse $10,000.00 
Children $5,000.00 

 
Health Care 

Prescription Drugs*: 
 Deductible 

Co-Insurance 
Maximum 
* Plan pays for cost of Generic equivalent only (where exists) unless no 
substitution is written on script by doctor 

None 
100% 

$15,000.00 per year 

Hospital Accommodations  Ward 
Extended Health:  
 Deductible 

Co-Insurance 
Maximum 

None 
100% 

Unlimited 
 Paramedical Practitioners (Acupuncturists, audiologists, 

chiropractors, massage therapists, naturopaths, osteopaths, 
podiatrists, psychologists/social workers, speech therapists) 

Max $500.00 per year per 
practitioner 

 Physiotherapist Maximum $1,000.00 per year 
 Nursing Care  Maximum $10,000.00 per year 
 Hearing Care Maximum $500.00 every 5 years 
 Orthotics Maximum $300.00 per year 
 Vision Care $200 per 12 month period for children under 18 

$200.00 per 24 month period others  
 Medex Travel Assistance Supplement – Out of Country Included 



  

 
Dental Care 

Reimbursement of claims based on current years Fee Guide in effect. 
 Deductible None 
Basic Preventative – common dental expenses       
 Co-Insurance 

Maximum 
100% 

$1,000.00 per year 
Major Restorative – fixed bridges, dentures  
 Co-Insurance 

Maximum 
80% 

 $1,000.00 per year 
Orthodontics No Coverage 

 
Forward Health and Dental Claims 
Liberty Health  
Liberty Health Centre 
3500 Steeles Avenue East 
Markham, ON  L3R 0X4 
 

1-800-COVERME 
1-800-268-3763 

WWW.COVER-ME.COM 
Email: Call-Centre.mailbox@Health.LMIG.Ca 

 
Short Term Disability 
For absences longer than two weeks in duration employees are eligible for the following based on 
service to maximum of 17 weeks 

Service 100% Wages 66.66% Wages 
Less than 3 months 1 week Nil 
3 months – 1 year 2 weeks 15 weeks 

1 – 2 years 3 weeks 14 weeks 
2 – 3 years 4 weeks 13 weeks 
3 – 4 years 8 weeks 9 weeks 
4 – 5 years 10 weeks 7 weeks 
5 – 6 years 12 weeks 5 weeks 
6 – 7 years 14 weeks 3 weeks 
7 – 8 years 16 weeks 1 weeks 
8 years plus 17 weeks N/A 

 
Long Term Disability 

66 2/3% on first $2,250.00 of Monthly Earnings + 50% of the Balance. Maximum $6,000.00 
Benefits commence after 120 days of continuos disability and continue to a maximum age of 65. 

 
 
 
The above summary provides a small overview about the Rogers Benefits Plan. If you require further details regarding 
your Benefit Plan, or if you have questions, please contact your local Human Resources representative.  
 
In the event of a discrepancy between the answers provided in this summary, and the terms and conditions of the 
Rogers Benefits Plan, the actual terms and conditions shall apply. 


